CULTURE CABINET WORKING GROUP
10th October, 2005

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
11.10 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Barry Warner - in the Chair

Councillors David Lancaster, Charlie McIntyre and Stan Witkowski



Andy Howitt - Assistant Director (Culture and Leisure)




Robin Culpin - Head of Cultural Services




Joe Martin - Conservation Officer, Housing and Planning




Mike Relph - Customer and Support Services Directorate

23.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Derek Antrobus, Anne Williams and Chris Howl.

24.
ANDY HOWITT
Councillor Barry Warner welcomed Andy Howitt, the recently appointed Assistant Director (Culture and Leisure), who was attending his first meeting of the Group.

25.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting of the Group held on 25th July, 2005, were agreed as a correct record.

26.
MATTERS ARISING

(a)
Audit Commission Consultation on CPA Culture Service Block


(Previous Minute 20(b) - 25th July, 2005)

Andy Howitt reported that it was anticipated that a response to the City Council’s submission in relation to the Audit Commission’s consultation document on the proposals for Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA), would be available by the end of October, 2005.

(b)
Heritage in Salford

(Previous Minute 21 - 25th July, 2005)

Councillor Barry Warner referred to the large quantity of objects and resources which were kept in storage, and the need for these to be put on display.

Robin Culpin replied that the position of City Archivists was currently vacant, and this issue would be addressed at a forthcoming Culture and Sport Lead Member Briefing.

With regard to artefacts and items held in storage, he reported that, a recently appointed Collections Manager was now in post, and they would be undertaking an audit of all such items.  Following that it was hoped that many objects could be put on temporary or permanent display, and a variety of possible venues, including churches, schools and sports centres were being identified.  He said that there was a commitment to this proposal, as there was no benefit in keeping items in storage, furthermore despite claims to the contrary, increased insurance costs arising from such an exercise would be minimal.

Robin Culpin also advised the Group that a consultant had been hired to conduct an evaluation of the city’s art collection.  This evaluation would assess its importance and value, not merely in financial terms, and in turn would allow the opportunity for the collection to be edited.  

27.
GREENGATE ARCHAEOLOGICAL STUDY - VIRTUAL REALITY IN REGENERATION

(Previous Minute 21 - 25th July, 2005)

The Strategic Director of Housing and Planning submitted a report outlining the concept of using virtual imagery in the display of archaeology and town layout development, as an educational tool to assist with the understanding of the historic origins of the former medieval centre of the old City of Salford.  Joe Martin also attended the meeting, and provided supplemental information, to that contained in the report, particularly the results of recent archaeological excavations within the Greengate area, which would form the basis of the virtual reality display.  It was indicated that the initial work on this project could have a cost of £2,000, which would be met from the Planning Delivery Grant.

Councillor Charlie McIntyre, on behalf of Councillor Derek Antrobus, said there was a need to draw up the detailed costs involved in bringing the long term proposals to fruition, so that bids could be made as part of the 2006/07 budget process.  Similarly there was a requirement to develop a delivery plan, including timescales, for the project, so that appropriate directorates could allocate the required resources, in terms of staff and funding.  

Councillor David Lancaster said he recognised the historical importance of the recent archaeological discoveries in the Greengate area, together with the need to preserve them, but said this needed to be balanced against any proposed major developments in the vicinity, and that these were not unnecessarily delayed.  He also asked whether the Central Salford Urban Regeneration Company (URC) were involved with the proposals contained within the report.  Joe Martin replied that the URC had been appraised of the proposals, and would be consulted on future developments. 

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT Joe Martin be requested to liaise with Peter Baker, the Central Salford Project Co-ordinator, with a view to drawing up a detailed delivery plan for the project, including timescales and estimated costings, to be presented at the next meeting of the Group, and which in turn can form the basis of revenue and capital 

bids to be made as part of the consultation process on the City Council Budget 2006/07.

28.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF CULTURE IMPROVEMENT PLAN - UPDATE
Robin Culpin submitted a report detailing progress to September, 2005, against the key recommendations of the Best Value Review of Culture - Implementation Plan.

Councillor David Lancaster expressed concerns with the proposal that one permanent Member of the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) represented culture as a cross-cutting theme and was suggesting that membership needed to be kept to a minimum otherwise the body would become unwieldy.  Andy Howitt replied that this was recognised, and it was not the intention to have a Member who solely represented the cultural issues on the LSP, but one of its membership, who merely had responsibility for that theme.  He continued by saying that the key focus of work would be through a citywide cultural partnership, which in turn would link with the LSP, and that proposals would be developed in consultation with the Cabinet Culture Working Group.  Councillor David Lancaster supported this approach.  

Councillor David Lancaster suggested there was perhaps a need for closer working links between the City Council and Salford University, particularly to ensure there was no duplication of effort.  Robin Culpin said that the forging of links between the City Council and the university were a key recommendation of the implementation plan, and these would continue to be a vital element of cultural activity within Salford.  Councillor Lancaster said he recognised this, but felt that there were instances that the links did not seem to produce the progress that was necessary in respect of particular initiatives, and these need to be addressed.

AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

29.
SALFORD MUSEUM AND ART GALLERY - REVIEW PROCESS OUTLINE
Robin Culpin submitted a report detailing the proposed review of the Salford Museum and Art Gallery (SMAG).  The report indicated that the review was part of the wider regeneration of Central Salford, and in particularly Chapel Street, and would provide a better understanding of the strength and weaknesses of the present service provided by the museum and art gallery, together with the expectation of its partners and users.  Details were also provided on the review process, which would commence in October, 2005, with findings being submitted to the City Council’s Cabinet in March/April, 2006.

Councillor David Lancaster made reference to the various commercial opportunities that the museum and art gallery building afforded, and asked whether these would be included within the review.  Robin Culpin replied that the feasibility of using the museum and art gallery as a venue for such things as weddings and corporate events would be a key aspect of the proposed review.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report and the proposed service review of the Salford Museum and Art Gallery, together with the process and timetable detailed therein, be noted.

30.
DATES AND TIMES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

RESOLVED:
THAT subject to confirmation from Members as to their availability, the following dates be agreed for future meetings of the Group, all to commence at 


2.00 p.m., and be held at Salford Civic Centre, unless agreed otherwise:-

· Monday, 28th November, 2005

· Monday, 30th January, 2006.

· Monday, 27th March, 2006.

· Tuesday, 30th May, 2006. (Monday 29th May, 2005 - Bank Holiday)

31.
SIOUX NATION - FRIENDSHIP LINKS
Councillor Charlie McIntyre referred to a group of native Americans from the Oglala tribe of the Sioux nation, who had visited Salford in 1887, whilst touring with Buffalo Bill’s Wild  West Show.  He went on to say that informal links had been made between residents of Salford and the Oglala tribe, and asked if these could be put on a more official footing through the City Council.  Councillor David Lancaster said it would perhaps be more appropriate if the creation of such friendship links were undertaken via the Mayoralty division of the City Council.

32.
ECCLES TOWN HALL BANQUETING SUITE
Councillor David Lancaster commented that Salford CVS had recently funded a survey of future options with regard to the banqueting suite at Eccles Town Hall.  The survey had resulted in a number of possible options for the future use of the suite, and how these might be funded, and he suggested that this was a topic that the Working Group needed to consider at a future meeting.
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